
  1
 

 Locked Bag 14051 
Melbourne City Mail Centre 
Victoria 8001 Australia 
T: 1300 360 795 
www.ausnetservices.com.au

26 October 2022 
 
Claire Preston 
Director – Network Expenditure 
Australian Energy Regulator 

 

 
Dear Claire 

 

RE: AER’s Draft 2022 Distribution Benchmarking Report 

We appreciate the opportunity to comment on the AER’s Draft 2022 Distribution Benchmarking Report, and 
the broader engagement with the AER to date. 

AusNet has long supported the AER’s use of benchmarking to provide insights into the productivity of 
distribution networks. However, there has not been a holistic review of the current benchmarking models since 
they were developed in 2014, and substantive concerns raised repeatedly by AusNet and other networks in 
recent years about the Opex Partial Factor Productivity (OPFP) and Operating Environment Factors (OEFs) in 
particular have not been adequately addressed. 

Stakeholders including the Customer Challenge Panel place weight on the benchmarking results in reaching 
conclusions about networks’ productivity, particularly in the lead up to and during regulatory resets. As a result, 
in line with our previous submission, we recommend that: 

1. The AER urgently undertake and complete a holistic review of the current benchmarking model, 
including OEFs.  This is required to ensure stakeholder confidence in the models and provide certainty 
to businesses on AER’s assessment approach to base year opex for the upcoming round of regulatory 
resets. 

2. In the interim, the AER should include some sensitivity analysis in its 2022 benchmarking report, to 
provide additional relevant information to stakeholders and to guide future discussions. This should 
include: 

 Charts showing the impact of using reported opex (instead of benchmarked opex) as it 
establishes a clear link between benchmarking results and the level of opex that customers are 
actually paying for. Benchmarked opex excludes some materially large opex for some businesses 
and not others. 

 Charts showing the impact of excluding Guaranteed Service Levels (GSLs) and Natural Disaster 
Pass Through amounts from reported opex as these costs are completely exogenous, material, 
very lumpy and disproportionately affects some networks and not others. 

 Charts showing the impact of OEFs which have been developed and quantified to date. 

We are also concerned about the AER’s post-modelling adjustments to account for the transition from 
calendar to financial years for the Victorian networks, and Quantonomics’ discussion of AusNet’s opex inputs. 
Lastly, we support ENA’s position that, given the highly technical nature of the topic, the AER should undertake 
further consultation with network businesses on the Quantonomics memorandum that investigates possible 
options for addressing the ongoing performance issues with the opex economic cost function models. 

 

Need to properly account for differences in operating environments 

We have previously provided information on vegetation management (division of responsibility), taxes and 
levies, capitalisation, and export services, which the AER must account for in developing their OEFs framework.  
In particular, we identified that the Taxes and Levies OEF data for AusNet included in the AER’s latest OEF 










